SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Meeting of the Council

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Monday 18 January 2016
PRESENT

Councillors JMW Kenny (Mayor), I Jones (Deputy Mayor), P Adams, Mrs B Baker, A Bannerman, Mrs A Chebsey, Mrs H Fraser, Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, P Nutting, Mrs K Owen, M Price, J Tandy, A Townsend.
IN ATTENDANCE

Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Finance Officer), Carol Pullen (Committee Clerk), 2 members of the press and 1 member of the public.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Mrs K Owen and K Roberts.

PRAYERS

In the absence of the Council Chaplain, the Reverend Mark Chadwick prayers were not said.
62/15
DECLARATION OF INTEREST IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared personal interests in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council

	Councillor J Tandy
	Declared a pecuniary interest items relating to Youth as he is Chairman of Shropshire Youth Association

	Councillor A Mosley
	Declared a pecuniary interest in items relating to Youth provision at Flaxivity as he is a Friend of The Maltings


63/15
PRESENTATION BY SHROPSHIRE WILDLIFE TRUST

A presentation was given to Members by Colin Preston, CEO of Shropshire Wildlife Trust to explain the role of the Wildlife Trust and their vision to protect and acquire green space from Developers.

Following the presentation Mr Preston took questions from members:
Councillor McKenzie requested more information on how interested parties could become involved.

Councillor Bannerman raised technical questions about bird migration and particularly nesting habits of the swifts.  He also expressed the importance of retaining urban gardens as a habitat for wildlife.

Councillor Jones enquired on the Wildlife Trust’s policy on the culling of badgers and stated that he would like to see a policy prohibiting culling on Council land.

The Town Clerk pointed out that the Town Council have policies in place to protect green space and get involved with developers at an early stage to discuss securing green space and protecting wildlife.

The Mayor thanked Colin Preston for his attendance.

64/15
MINUTES OF COUNCIL

The minutes of the meeting held on 2 November 2015 were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 2 November 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
65/15
MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising.
66/15
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(i) Mayor & Deputy Mayor Engagements – Details of the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements for the months of November and December were circulated to members.

RESOLVED:

That the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements be noted.

(ii) Announcements from the Mayor – The Mayor asked that his thanks to staff for all their hard work in the period leading up to Christmas be noted.
Nominations for the 2016 Mayor’s Awards are now invited with the Awards Ceremony to be held on Wednesday 27th April at 7 pm at the Guildhall.  Details and nomination forms are available on the website at http://www.shrewsburytowncouncil.gov.uk/mayor-awards-2016 or by contacting the Mayor’s Secretary.

It was reported that Shrewsbury had passed the Purple Flag assessment.  The assessors had enjoyed their tour of the town and felt the night time economy was good.  The Mayor thanked the Team Shrewsbury Partnership for their efforts in securing accreditation.
A reminder that Fair Trade Fortnight will take place from 29 Feb-13 March.

Mayor’s Civic Service is to be held in The Abbey on Sunday 7 February at 10.00 am and all are welcome.

Forthcoming charity events – Mayor’s Charity Jazz Evening at the Lord Hill Hotel on 5 March.  Tickets are £27.50 to include a two course meal and available from the Mayor’s Secretary.

Concert by Midlands Festival Orchestra in the Abbey on 23 April.  Tickets and further details available from the Abbey.  Proceeds will be split between the Abbey and the Mayor’s Charities.
(Councillor Baker joined the meeting)

67/15
PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS

There were no questions received from members of the public.

68/15
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS

There were no questions received from members of the Council.

69/15
FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting held on 7 December were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 7 December 2015 be accepted and approved.

70/15
RECREATION & LEISURE COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 2 December 2015 were submitted as circulated and read.

Re: Minute 41.3 – Shropshire Horticultural Society – provision for new drainage connection for toilets.  Councillor Mosley wished it be noted that Council Officers had been helpful and co-operative in assisting the Horticultural Society but he did not feel that this was not being reciprocated by the Horticultural Society in the Town Council’s efforts to reach a workable solution towards the creation of the footpath across the Castle gardens from the Dana to create a public access and enhance the area.
Re: Minute 46.15 – Team Shrewsbury.  Councillor Tandy sought clarification on the term ‘Team Anywhere’.  Team Anywhere had been set up as a template for the Police & Crime Commissioner Executives Annual Conference, based on Shrewsbury’s Our Place Operational Plan.  The Town Clerk had attended a National Conference to present the Team Shrewsbury Partnership which was now being trialled in Worcester and expanded to Ludlow and Wem in Shropshire.  There were plans to expand Team Shrewsbury out to include north and south locations within the town.
Re: Minute 44.4 – St Mary’s Church.  Councillor Bannerman asked for an update on the parking arrangements at St Mary’s Church.  The Operations Manager explained that the lock had been changed and it was now a coded lock.  There was a list of permitted vehicles who knew the code and anyone else should liaise with Robert Milton the Curator at St Mary’s.  The new system appeared to be working well.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 7 December 2015 be accepted and approved.
71/15
PLANNING COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 3 November, 24 November and 15 December were submitted as circulated and read.

Minute 68.15 – The Town Clerk reported that she and The Director of Commissioning at Shropshire Council had met with representatives from the Mary Webb Society to discuss the erection of a bronze bust of the author in the gardens of Shrewsbury Library and an artist has been chosen.  Members were content that a planning application be submitted by the Town Council on behalf of the Mary Webb Society, therefore benefitting from the reduced fees available for Parish and Town Councils.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 3 November, 24 November and 15 December be accepted and approved.
72/15
YOUTH SERVICES DELIVERY COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Youth Services Delivery Committee meeting held on 17 December were submitted as circulated and read. 
Councillor Mosley gave members a brief update on youth services.  Staff had now been appointed and youth sessions were commencing this week, with the first evening at Flaxivity.  It was hoped to hold quarterly meetings with youth partners and set up a forum for young people.  Councillor Mosley recorded his thanks to Town Council Officers for the work they had done in setting up the youth services.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Youth Services Delivery Committee meeting held on 17 December be accepted and approved.
73/15
BUDGET
The Responsible Finance Officer presented the budget for 2016/17, reporting on major factors impacting on the budget and differences between the forecast for 2015/16.
Income is expected to increase by £108,000 which includes a grant from Shropshire Council for youth services.  Increase in council tax base will bring in £22,000.  There are small inflationary increases in SLA’s bringing in £7,000.  Other small inflationary increases equating to £5,000.  There are some decreases, one of which being there would be no tree planting grant, equating to £10,000.

Overall expenditure increase of £94,000.  Legislation set by Government has removed the rebate for members of the pension scheme to fund the single state pension which has cost £33,000.  Youth Budget is £87,500 with overall cost to the Town Council of £6,000.  Grants to local councillor grant fund have been reduced, which reduces expenditure by £10,000.  Building Maintenance and Capital Works budget has been decreased.

The Council has been able to keep the Council tax precept at £39.89 per household for the third year running.
Councillor Mosley congratulated the RFO and the Town Clerk for the clear, concise and balanced budget during these very challenging times and praised the excellent staff and high quality services that the Town Council offered whilst protecting and promoting value for money public services for the residents of Shrewsbury.
RESOLVED:
(i) That an expenditure budget for the financial year 2016/17 be set at £3,001,048.
(ii) That a Precept of £902,503 (equivalent to a Band D rate of £39.89) be levied against the ratepayers of Shrewsbury.
74/15
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

2 members of the Press and 1 member of the public left the meeting

75/15
THE QUARRY
The lease of the paddling pool had been transferred from Shropshire Council to Shrewsbury Town Council for 125 years and this had now been signed by both parties.

Dry side equipment had now been removed and some would be recycled to other play areas and some refurbished.

The Play Working Group had expressed an interest in introducing a dual swing seat for both toddlers and guardians to use.  Costs were sought from the successful contractor for this additional unit but ROSPA do not allow flat cradle and dual swings to be mixed.  Therefore members were asked to consider a single separate unit at a cost of £3,890.

RESOLVED:
That a single separate swing unit be purchased at a cost of £3,890.
76/15
SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENTS

The Grounds Maintenance Service Level Agreement had now been signed.
77/15
ACCOMMODATION

Councillor Mosley updated members on accommodation options for the Town Council offices.  He confirmed that the University had extended the Town Council’s lease in the Guildhall until June 2016.  Talks were underway to secure a more permanent home.
RESOLVED:

That Group Leaders continue with the process of securing accommodation for the Town Council offices.
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